TOWN COUNCIL

July 21, 2003
A special meeting of the Town Council was called to order for the purpose of convening into executive session and holding a public hearing at the Melrose Avenue School, 76 Melrose Avenue at 6:45 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present:

David J. Long, Vice President

Julio J. DiGiando

Claire M. Ferguson

also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

Douglas R. DeSimone, Esq., Town Solicitor

also present for the hearing:

Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police

David Laurie

David Pritchard

Harrison Wright

Richard Condon

Andrew Kalfelz

Dennis Owens

EXECUTIVE SESSION


1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) real estate

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to enter into executive session at 6:50 PM.  It was voted Councilor Long, aye; Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Council President Littman, aye.

Guy J. Settipane arrived at 6:55 PM

It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Long to seal the minutes of the executive session.   It was voted Councilor Long, aye; Councilor DiGiando, aye; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Councilor Settipane, aye; Council President Littman, aye.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Settipane to open the public hearing at 7:00 PM.  So unanimously voted.

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance 

Council President Littman outlined the procedure for the hearing, stating that the proposed ordinance would be reviewed section by section.  Comments would be taken throughout the hearing on each section.  

Harrison Wright stated that any contested or unclear areas of the Ordinance have been strengthened and clearly stated.  Additionally, new State guidelines and regulations were taken into consideration when putting the Ordinance together.  There is a new section relating to public access and stronger laws against pollution.  The Ordinance has stronger enforcement powers. 

Some of the major changes in the ordinance relate to the following:

· New section on public access

· Stronger laws against pollution

· Stronger enforcement powers

· Mooring specification requirements

· Administration changes

· Budget process

· Membership clearly defined

Daniel Lilly commented that he is concerned with illegal moorings and access to public rights of way.   He recommended extending the 1000’ mooring area to cover the existing moorings.

David Pritchard noted that the Harbor Management Commission has held over fifty meetings in preparing this ordinance.  They have taken into consideration public comment and State initiatives in presenting this ordinance for adoption.

Richard Condon stated that this is an ongoing process and there may be some issues in the Harbor Plan such as redistricting harbor boundaries that will be addressed in the future.  Mr. Condon suggested that Council proceed with the hearings on the proposed ordinance.

David Laurie stated that the ratio of commercial moorings to non-commercial moorings was inequitable, putting the burden on non-commercial owners to reduce the number of moorings.  Mr. Laurie indicated that the riparian owners on the east side would take the brunt of this type of reduction.  He strongly suggested that the ordinance be sent back to the Harbor Management Commission to resolve those issues.

Council President Littman opened the hearing for public comment.

Section 1 Goals

Patrick Bolger, 6 Fore Royal Court, discussed the areas of concern as indicated in his handout to the Council (Exhibit 1).   Referring to a map included in Mr. Bolger’s handout, Mr. Bolger pointed out sections in the proposed ordinance, which he felt were in violation of the CRMC, DEM and Army Corps of Engineers guidelines.  Mr. Bolger encouraged the Council to address the 65 boats moored outside of the 1000’ harbor boundary in the East Harbor (indicated as violation #1).  Additionally, Mr. Bolger requested that the Council address the need for mooring fields designation at the Cranston Cove, Park Dock and Head’s Beach areas located in SA waters (indicated as violation #2).  

David Swain, North Road, stated that the proposed ordinance must be consistent with what the Army Corps of Engineers requires.  Presently, the proposed ordinance is in violation with some those requirements as it relates to out of bound mooring areas.

Nicholas Schaus, Walcott Avenue, stated that the goals relating to the limitation of moorings of the Comprehensive Plan, as cited in the proposed ordinance, should be adhered to because of the impact on the landside.  

Daniel Lilly noted that “live aboard” use of vessels is addressed in the proposed ordinance.

Councilor Long inquired if Park Dock, Taylor Point and Head’s Beach are in violation of State law.

The Town Solicitor indicated that permits have been issued by the Army Corps of Engineers that predate the Harbor Management Ordinance and the Town does not have the ability to take away those permits; however, the Town may petition the CRMC to adopt a harbor line outside the 1000’.   CRMC would then need to get the consent of the Environmental Protection Agency.   Additionally, The Town Solicitor stated that mooring areas not exceeding five moorings are not preserved as a commercial mooring field by CRMC.  This ordinance has attempted to clarify this and in instances where there are rights of way to water, non-riparians could apply for and receive mooring permits, but not more than five would be issued in those areas.  

Patrick Bolger read the definition of a public mooring area as defined in “Required Elements of a Harbor Management Plan”.  In addition Mr. Bolger referred to the water classifications as discussed in a letter from Joseph J Migliore of RIDEM.

The Town Solicitor noted that there is no prohibition on the Town requesting that a water quality designation be changed.  

David Pritchard stated that he believed the downgrade of water quality is against CRMC guidelines.

Richard Condon stated that the overall Comprehensive Plan is in compliance; however, there are issues that can and will be addressed in the future.

Harrison Wright noted that the present ordinance was passed by the Council and approved by CRMC.  The proposed ordinance has not made any changes that should be considered illegal.  

Councilor Settipane strongly suggested that pursuant to Rhode Island General Laws, the Harbor Comprehensive Plan should be adopted prior to the adoption of the Harbor Ordinance.  Councilor Settipane requested that the Plan be addressed before continuing with the ordinance.

Randall Tyson, Seaside Drive suggested that additional language be added to (2).  Rather than just stating other groups or individuals with special interests, the groups should be specifically named; such as, individuals renting docks at Fort Getty, individuals accessing rights-of way, etc.

Harrison Wright stated that the Harbor Management Commission was aware that there are other groups and therefore kept references general.

Christopher Powell, Conservation Commission Chair noted that the Comprehensive Plan has errors that should be discussed before the ordinance is considered.

Norma Willis, North Main Road encouraged the Council to discuss the Plan first.

William Munger, Cole Street agreed that the Plan should be discussed prior to the adoption of the Ordinance.  Mr. Munger mentioned concerns relating to Appendix A, Jamestown Harbor Boundaries, as well as discussion being needed on the additional 700 ft. allowed by Government permits.

Section 2 Definitions

Christopher Powell mentioned that CRMC definitions could be included in the ordinance

Harrison Wright indicated that these definitions are included in the Plan.  Additionally, Mr. Wright addressed questions regarding the mooring zones and the definition of a qualified mooring inspector.  Mooring inspectors as defined under Section 6 (k) (6).  

Councilor Settipane suggested that the appointment of the executive director should be consistent with the Jamestown Charter; allowing for the Town Administrator to nominate the individual and presenting the candidate to the Council for appointment.  

The Town Solicitor was directed to review the Charter for consistency.

Section 3 Jurisdiction

No comments were made on this section.

Section 4 Harbor Boundaries

Daniel Lilly recommended that a formal survey be conducted by an engineer to set harbor boundaries and that this information be included in the ordinance.

Christopher Powell requested that the definition of the East Harbor be more specifically defined.

Patrick Bolger referred to exhibit #1, attachment #5, minutes regarding the Jamestown Harbor Management Plan, dated February 6, 2003, which contain mention of Mr. Lilly’s recommendation.

David Pritchard noted that the Harbor Management Commission has attempted to get clarification from RIDEM regarding their comments and they have not responded.  

William Munger urged the Council to move the jurisdiction in East Harbor seaward.

Section 5 Rights-of-Way to the Water

Council President Littman noted that “due notice” under (c) has not been defined.

Patrick Bolger requested a clarification to the definition of rights-of-way.  He suggested that the ordinance was not clear on private vs. public access.

The Town Solicitor stated that the ordinance is intended to refer to public rights-of-way and suggested that this can be more clearly stated.  

Section 6 Mooring Regulations

Paula Swistak, Harbor Clerk, stated that under section  (l) (5) forfeiture of mooring space does not give the clerk enough time to process mooring permits.  Ms. Swistak suggested extending the timeframe or it would necessitate hiring another clerk.   

David Laurie stated that the burden to comply with section (b) (1) mooring density and allocation should be undertaken immediately; however, the burden to accomplish this is being unfairly placed on the riparian owners.

Daniel Lilly suggested that there is mooring space available by the bridge and if used, that would immediately take care of the 60/40 split.

George Sheppard, Summit Avenue, stated that CRMC Guidelines should be followed.  Those guidelines are 65/35 split exclusive of riparian owners.

William Munger stated that when looking at the commercial moorings versus private moorings in the harbor, it is the private moorings that are empty.

Harrison Wright addressed the wait list for private moorings.  Private moorings are less expensive, with a waiting list of ten years.  A 3:1 ratio of residents to non-residents must be observed.

Norma Willis indicated that she was concerned with over regulating.  Coastal waters in section 6 (k) allows for forfeiture of mooring spaces in coastal waters which would prohibit a mooring owner from taking their boat on a lengthy trip without the fear of loosing their mooring.  

Harrison Wright answered that those underutilized moorings could be passed on to individuals on the wait list.  A resident could notify the Harbormaster that they would be away for an extended time and then, their mooring could be used by someone else.

Joseph Ducas, West Reach Association inquired if a “West Reach mooring” was released, could it be given to another West Reach resident.

Harrison Wright stated that this concept would have to be approved  by CRMC.

Christopher Powell, Conservation Committee Chair stated that he would like to see some discussion in the ordinance regarding embedment anchor systems.

William Munger urged the Council to support embedment systems.

David Pritchard informed the Council that the Newport Harbormaster does not allow embedment systems because they are too difficult to remove.

David Swain encouraged the Council to consider the embedment systems.  Additionally, Mr. Swain addressed regulations that he felt would increase the cost for tackle and installation labor.

Joyce Lorenson, Whittier Road stated that the minimal tackle requirements and the possible need for variance requests that may result are of concern.

Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive inquired into the qualifications for a mooring inspector.  Additionally, Ms. Anderson stated that the 14 day forfeiture requirement (l) (4) is not enforceable.

There being a need for further comment, it was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to continue the hearing to July 28, 2003 at the Jamestown Philomenian Library at 7:30 PM and to direct the Town Clerk to submit notice to that effect.  So unanimously voted.

List of Exhibits accepted by the Council:

Exhibit #1
Letter from Patrick Bolger with 6 attachments
Patrick K. Bolger

Exhibit #2
2002 Mooring Permits Issued



Patrick K. Bolger

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit     

Town Clerk   

c:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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